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Lotteries

Ashford residents can 
reduce the budget at a 
town meeting, but cannot 
increase it. The actions 
were incorrect in a story 
appearing in Wednesday’s 
Chronicle.

For the Record

THURSDAY
Mid-Day 3: 9-0-3

Mid-Day 4: 9-7-9-5

Play 3: 0-9-3

Play 4: 5-6-1-6

Cash 5: 1-13-16-20-28

Lucky For Life
20-26-29-34-41/15

Mailing Address: 
P.O. Box 229, Willimantic, CT 
06226.

Location: 
322 Main St., Unit 1-1B, Willimantic, 
a quarter-mile east of the Frog 
Bridge intersection.

To Subscribe:
860-423-8466 or 
delivery@theChronicle.com

To Report News:
860-423-8466, ext. 3337 or 
news@theChronicle.com

Contacting the Chronicle

 Home & Garden    Radishes prove 
versatile and easy to grow yourself 
in your garden | Page 12
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 Back to Business    Gina Marie’s 
restaurant in Hebron is ready to 
recover | Page 3

May 16 - 22, 2020

Jennifer Connelly stars in 

“Snowpiercer,” premiering 

Sunday on TNT.

ENTERTAINMENT GUIDETV&STREAM
the Chronicle

T&B MOTORS
Your Auto, Truck and Diesel Vehicle Experts

24-Hr Roadside Assistance

Emission Testing & Repair

460 Storrs Road

Mansfi eld Center, CT 06250

860-423-1187

Open 8am-8pm 7 Days a Week

91 Valley Street, Willimantic, CT 06226

WWW.WILLIMANTICFOOD.COOP

The Co-o
p is tem

porarily
 CLOSED to sho

ppers.

We are accepting orders for CURBSIDE PICKU
P.

Go to https://www.willimanticfood.coop/curbside-coop/  

to place your order.

No computer/internet access? Call 860-456-3611

eyeTrade, LLC, Optical Shop

1197 Main St., Coventry, CT

www.eyetrade.vision

Call Sonya for 

an appointment Today!

860-498-0717
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Sonya Maher, L.O.

invites you to come into

A Portion of Every Purchase 

Helps Others See!

ACCEPTING

HSA, HRA, 

HFA and Carecredit

Optical Shop 
Optical Shop 

in Coventry
in Coventry

Call Sonya for 

an in home or

at the store 

appointment.

Ask about our 

portable

Smart Vision 

Exam Today! 

We’re in this 

together

Whether you’re 

Home Bound, 

Work Bound, 

Family does 

not want to 

leave the house.

COVID-19 
C R I S I S

• Several CVS pharma-

cy stores will offer testing 

for the coronavirus start-

ing today, including one in 

Coventry.

• The latest data show 

COVID-19 cases in Con-

necticut climbed by 609 

from Wednesday, to a total 

of nearly 35,500.

• The number of deaths 

in the state spiked by 94 

since Wednesday, for a total 

of 3,219. More than half of 

those are nursing home res-

idents.

• In Connecticut nursing 

homes, there have been 

6,947 positive cases, 1,487 

l a b o r a t o r y - c o n f i r m e d 

COVID-associated deaths 

and 440 probable COVID-

associated deaths.

• With more than 1.4 mil-

lion infections and nearly 

85,000 deaths, the U.S. has 

the largest outbreak in the 

world by far.

• Worldwide, there have 

been more than 4.4 million 

infections reported and 

300,000 deaths, while 

nearly 1.6 million have recov-

ered, according to Johns 

Hopkins University.

COVID-19 CASES
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Local boaters are 
hitting the water

A belated birthday present for teen

Parish Hill Middle/High School senior Rajchel Smardon will be honored Saturday by 
the Jordan Porco Foundation via an online gala for her work on a project promoting 
youth suicide prevention. Courtesy of Sherry Smardon

Boaters have to been flocking to Coventry Lake 
to get away from the monotony of pandemic life. 
Roxanne Pandolfi | Staff

Local officials have seen an uptick in boaters and kayakers lately. Roxanne Pandolfi | Staff

The parking lot at Coventry Lake’s boat launch is 
packed with empty trailers. Lisa Massicotte | Staff

High-flying salute
A Connecticut National Guard C-130H flies over Windham Community 
Memorial Hospital on Thursday. Flyovers were done all over the state, 
flying over hospitals and health care facilities in more than 25 towns 
to honor health care workers during the coronavirus pandemic. Roxanne 
Pandolfi | Staff

LISA MASSICOTTE
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

It’s not even Memorial Day 
weekend, but boaters and 
paddlers are hitting the waters 
with full force early this year 
while seeking ways to revi-
talize themselves during the 
pandemic.

“Our parking lot was 
packed with people putting in 
boats and kayaks,” Columbia 
Director of Parks and 
Recreation Marc Volza said, 
referring to the first Sunday 
in May at Columbia Lake. 
“We’re anticipating that for 
the majority of the summer 
with everything going on.”

Area law enforcement and 
town officials say they’re 
observing high traffic in 
some rivers, lakes and state 
boat launches early on in 
Connecticut’s boating season.

At times during the pandem-
ic, especially on the week-
ends, the state Department 
of Energy and Environmental 
Protection has closed some 
boat launches because of 
overcrowding, as has been the 
case at the Mansfield Hollow 
boat launch area.

Still, the increase in water 
recreation is not only helping 
people cope with the COVID-
19 pandemic, but it is also 
helping out local marine busi-
nesses.

Boat launches 
packed early 
in season due 
to pandemic

BOATERS, Page 4

TRACI HASTINGS
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

SCOTLAND — Parish Hill Mid-
dle/High School senior Rajchel 
Smardon turned 18 on April 25 and 
she expected a gala celebration. 

Smardon, of Scotland, was slated 
to be one of the guests of honor at 
the Jordan’s Journey Gala, an annu-
al celebration of the work done to 
promote mental health and prevent 
youth suicides by the Jordan Porco 
Foundation. 

The foundation, established by 
Ernie and Marisa Porco to honor the 
memory of their son, Jordan, who 
committed suicide when he was a 
college freshman, had planned the 
gala for April 25 in Hartford, but the 
gathering was canceled due to the 

Parish Hill senior to be honored virtually for her work in suicide prevention

SCOTLAND TEEN, Page 4

ED STANNARD
NEW HAVEN REGISTER

Dining hall workers at four 
regional state universities — 
including Eastern Connecticut 
State University in Willimantic 
— say they are being left out of 
the administration’s planning for 
the fall semester.

They fear they will not be hired 
back if classes are held online 
because of the COVID-19 crisis.

The employees, who work for 
private contractors Sodexo and 
the Compass Group, said at an 
online press conference recently 
they are as integral to campus life 
as other employees and deserve 
to know their employment status. 

They are among 343 members 
of Local 217 Unite Here working 
at the four universities.

“I don’t like being up in the 
air. I like being settled,” said 
Pamela Gray, a 29-year work-
er at Southern Connecticut State 
University in New Haven, which 
is served by Compass Group. 
“I’m on a budget right now.”

Gray said she underwent a 
heart and kidney transplant a year 
ago and that the medications are 
expensive. She fears losing her 
health insurance. 

“The main thing we really want 
is respect. I’m trying not to get 
frantic from everything that’s 
going on,” Gray said.

While the employees work for 
the private dining service provid-
ers, they stay at their university 
when a new company comes in at 
the end of a contract, the workers 

CSU food workers 
are worried about 
the fall semester

CSU FOOD WORKERS, Page 4
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Obituaries
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Emma Rose (Bertora) Carey
WILLIMANTIC

It is with heavy hearts we 
share the death of our mother, 
grandmother, and great grand-
mother Emma Rose (Bertora) 
Carey. Emma passed away at 
St. Joseph Living Center on 
Tuesday, May 12, 2020 from 
dementia and complications 
of the coronavirus at the age 
of 93. Emma was born in 
Willimantic, CT on February 
11, 1927 to Salvatore and 
Lena (Melo) Bertora. She 
was married to former Mayor 
Leo P. Carey on September 
5, 1949.

 Emma leaves behind her 
five children, Michael and 
Paula Shea, Dennis and 
Barbara Littlefield, Patrick 
and Cynthia Carey, John and 
Cheryl Carey, and Douglas 

and Teresa LeFleur; grand-
children Brianne Shea, Craig 
and Charity Littlefield, Adam 
and Caitlin Grenier, Timothy 
Carey and fiancée Theresa 
Gendreau, Brighid Carey, 
Emma Carey and fiancé Jack 
Sherwood, Allison Carey and 
Rowan, Bridey and Maeve 
LaFleur; great grandchildren 
Teagan Arbitman, Carter and 
Leslie Littlefield, Hallie and 
Mason Grenier, and Camdon 
Carey; and sister in law, Gail 
M. Knapp. She was prede-
ceased by her husband Leo; 
brothers Henry Bertora and 
John Knapp; and sister Teresa 
Bertora Depathy.

Her burial will be at the 
convenience of the family.

Memorial donations 
suggested to The Card 
Home for the Aged and St. 
Joseph Living Center (Attn: 
Employee Appreciations). 
Emma’s family would like to 
thank The Card Home and St. 
Joseph Living Center for their 
loving care.

May Grammie Carey be 
remembered for her infinite 
baked goods, unapologetic 
commentary and a love for 
life and its simple pleasures. 
To sign an online guestbook 
visit www.potterfuneralhome.
com.

Frederick A. Surridge
COVENTRY

Frederick A. Surridge, 99, 
of Coventry, CT slipped away 
May 9, 2020 to finally join 
his first and only sweetheart 
and wife of 72 years, Doris 
Phillips Surridge. Dot died 
April 30, 2015, and Fred has 
been impatiently waiting for 5 
years to be reunited with her. 
Fred was born July 14, 1920 
to the late Frederick J. and 
Helen Surridge.

Our father fought in WWII, 
was recalled to the Korean 
War and upon returning he 
resumed his service in the 
National Guard until 1965 as 
CWO4. Mom and Dad will 
forever be etched in our hearts 
and minds.

They are predeceased by 

one son, Allen, have 2 sur-
viving daughters, Linda and 
Diane and 2 sons, Stephen 
and Harold. They also leave 9 
grandchildren, 3 great- grand-
children and 1 great grand-
child.

There will be a memorial at 
a later date for the immediate 
family.

Our family would love to 
extend our gratitude to the 
Card Home and St. Joseph’s 
staff for the tremendous 
efforts they made to contrib-
ute to their welfare. Thank 
you very much.

To leave a memory or mes-
sage of condolence, please 
visit www.potterfuneralhome.
com.

“It was as busy as a mid-Ju-
ly weekend with nice weath-
er,” Coventry Marine Patrol 
Officer John Diitrich said 
Thursday as he described his 
experience going out to the 
Coventry Lake boat launch 
the first weekend in May.

Diitrich said he planned to 
use his own personal water-
craft that day when he found 
the boat launch parking lot 
packed to the brim.

“I pulled in and right away I 
noticed there were cars paral-
lel parked along the entrance 
to the boat launch all the 
way out to the road,” Diitrich 
said. “I was amazed at how 
many cars were parked 
everywhere, and trailers and 
kayakers.”

To make matters more 
complicated, Diitrich said the 
state docks were not in the 
water at the time and were 
instead blocking some park-
ing spaces.

Coventry resident Kayleigh 
Comollo said she also experi-
enced the crowd of water rec-
reationalists that first Sunday 
in May, when she went to 
take her personal watercraft 
out for a ride with her family 
on Coventry Lake.

“It was one of the first 
actual warm days of the 
year,” Comollo began, “The 
boat launch was crowded 
with tons of boats, kayaks 
and Jet-Skis.”

Even though the boat 
launch was at capacity, 
Comollo said the lake had 
plenty of room for everyone 
to enjoy their day out on the 
water.

“Once on the lake, it was 
beautiful and not crowded 
at all,” she said. “The lake is 
big enough that, once every-
one is on the water, there 
was plenty of room to spread 
out.”

Meanwhile, business is 
booming for boating repairs 
and sales, according to area 
business owners — a nice 
respite in an era where most 
businesses are far from 
booming.

“We’ve been busier now 
than ever,” said Jerry Eisen-
berg, who owns Jerry’s 
Marine Center on 213 Route 
6 in Columbia.

Chick Shifrin, the owner 
of Columbia Marine on 
59 Middletown Road in 
Columbia, said his business 
experience has been similar.

“Boat sales, so far this 

year, have been very brisk,” 
Shifrin said. “Boating is 
something everyone can do 
with family and social dis-
tance in the fresh air at the 
same time.”

Eisenberg said they’ve 
been busy 
through the 
winter, but 
saw a height-
ened demand 
beginning in 
March, which 
is earlier than 
usual in his 
line of busi-
ness.

“I think 
it’s mostly 
because of 
all this stuff 
going on. 
They don’t 
have anything to do so they 
want to get their boats going 
and get out on the water,” 
Eisenberg said.

Eisenberg said he and his 
staff have observed a bulk 
of his customers are boat 
owners who haven’t had the 
time to take out their boat in 
a few years and are in need of 
a tune-up or inspection.

“A lot of boats have been 
sitting for a while,” Eisenberg 
said. “They’re having us go 

through everything to make 
sure everything is safe and 
sound.”

Safety was a point of 
emphasis for town officials 
and area law enforcement, 
as Diitrich and Volza both 

highlighted 
the need for 
lake and river 
users to fol-
low the rules 
of the water.

According 
to DEEP 
regulations, 
all boaters, 
water skiers, 
kayakers and 
paddlers of 
all ages must 
wear a life 
jacket until 
June 1.

“We know everyone wants 
to get out and do something 
that gets them back to nor-
malcy, but we still want to 
make sure everyone’s safe 
while doing it, especially 
if we have more people on 
the lake than normal,” Volza 
said, adding Columbia’s lake 
patrols will begin in the next 
couple of weeks.

Lake patrols in Coventry 
will also begin shortly and 
Diitrich said he’s excited 

to patrol on the town’s new 
police patrol boat, which 
recently bought from the
state for a bargain of just $50.

“I saw this vessel and I 
was amazed because it’s a
top-of-the-line pacific patrol
vessel,” Diitrich said excit-
edly. “It’s the perfect design
for a patrol and rescue type
vessel,” he said.

“It’s a fantastic find on 
the part of (Coventry Town 
Manager) John Elsesser,”
Diitrich said.

Elsesser said he’s glad to
do his part in helping to serve 
the public and keep them safe
on Coventry Lake.

“I am pleased to play a
role in obtaining this great
value which should service
the public better than our old 
police boat,” Elsesser said.

Boating laws and regula-
tions can be found on each
town’s department of rec-
reation website and state
boating laws and updates
relating to COVID-19 can be
found on the Department of
Energy and Environmental
Protection’s Boating Division
website at portal.ct.gov/
DEEP/Boating/Boating-and-
Paddling.

Follow Lisa Massicotte on 
Twitter - @LMassicotteTC.

coronavirus. 
However, the foundation 

decided the gala would be 
moved online, and an hour-
long party will be held 
remotely Saturday from 7 to 
8 p.m.

Smardon will receive for-
mal recognition for the vol-
unteer work she did for the 
foundation. 

Her capstone project was 
on youth suicide prevention 
and, as part of the project, 
she organized a soccer jam-
boree last September with 
four area high schools. 

“Youth and teens today 
have so much pressure put 
on them because of school 
and media, and that pres-
sure really affects the mental 
health of youth,” Smardon 
said last fall.

“As my friends and I fall 
into the age group, I want to 
make sure I do everything 
I can to ensure that we and 

our families have the tools to 
prevent suicide. 

“I have a strong support 
system between my family 
and friends, but there are so 
many unknowns out there, 
especially as you graduate 
high school and leave the 
normal that you have had for 
the past 18 years.”  

Of course, Smardon didn’t 
know last fall that “normal” 
for youths, especially high 
school seniors, would change 
drastically as public build-
ings, including schools, were 
closed in mid-March and will 
stay so through the end of the 
school year.

But she was already aware 
youths faced different types 
of pressures. 

“The work that the Jordan 
Porco Foundation does at 
college and universities is 
so important,” she said in 
September. 

Smardon’s jamboree, held 
last fall with soccer players 
from Parish Hill, Derby High 

School, Lyman Memorial 
High School in Lebanon 
and Windham High School, 
raised more than $3,000 for 
the foundation.

“I am, of course, super 
proud of her, but this is a 
really big deal, especially for 
a high school senior from 
the smallest high school in 
Connecticut,” said Sherry 
Smardon, Rajchel’s mother. 

Rachel Papke, the com-
munications director of the 
Jordan Porco Foundation, 
made an online announce-
ment of Saturday’s online 
gala, and gave a special 
birthday salute to Smardon. 

“She was excited, I know, 
to celebrate her 18th birth-
day at the gala,” Papke said. 
“From all of us here at the 
foundation, we are grateful 
for Rajchel’s work that she 
has done in the past, and we 
wish her all the best as (she) 
graduates this year as well,” 
Papke said in the online post. 

Papke welcomed all inter-
ested members of the com-
munity to attend the online 
gala, which will be emceed 
by the iHeart Media Director 
of Community Access Renee 
DiNino.

Papke told viewers they 
were welcome to join in 
wearing their most glam-
orous outfits, or their most 
comfortable pajamas. 

“This is completely new 
territory,” Papke said about 
the move to an online gala. 
“We have to think outside 
the box. Staying connected is 
very important to our health 
and well-being. Staying 
home saves lives and, in this 
case, when you tune in to our 
gala that evening, you’ll be 
helping save lives in more 
than one way, in supporting 
suicide prevention and our 
lifesaving work.” 

To join the live streamed 
gala celebration online, visit 
bit.ly/3bymIrY.

Boaters are hitting the water
Continued from Page 1

Continued from Page 1

Boaters get their vessels in the water at the Coventry Lake boat launch. Roxanne Pandolfi | Staff

I think it’s mostly 
because of all this 
stuff going on. 
They don’t have 
anything to do so 
they want to get 
their boats going 
and get out on the 
water.

Jerry Eisenberg

said.
“It’s been our experience 

that food service workers 
get left behind,” said Isadora 
Milanez, an organizer for 
Local 217. 

She said a petition was 
signed March 20 by 70 per-
cent of the cafeteria workers 
asking to meet with Mark 
Ojakian, president of the 
Connecticut State Colleges 
and Universities.

Ken Blair, president of 
Local 217 and a lead cook at 
ECSU, contacted the Board 
of Regents, which oversees 
the system and puts out bids 
for the food ser-
vice contracts. 

He was told 
“the univer-
sities have no 
e m p l o y m e n t 
r e l a t i o n s h i p 
with cafeteria 
workers since 
they’re sub-
c o n t r a c t e d , ” 
Milanez said.

Eastern also 
is served by Compass Group. 

Western and Central Con-
necticut state universities, 
located in Danbury and New 
Britain, respectively, are 
served by Sodexo.

“The regents and these 
leaders, they’re the ones 
that are going to decide,” 
Milanez said. “They actually 
do have a relationship with 
us that is meaningful and is 
a two-way street. So it is just 
not true that they have no 
responsibility.”

The workers are laid off 
each spring when the semes-
ter ends and go on unem-

ployment. 
This year, because the 

universities closed campus-
es early, the employees are 
concerned about running out 
of unemployment benefits, 
Milanez said.

Blair, who has worked at 
Eastern for 17 years, said 
“you get to meet a lot of peo-
ple, meet a lot of kids, and 
you form a relationship with 
these kids. We’re told we’re 
part of the community by the 
company; we’re told we’re 
part of the community by the 
universities.”

Comparing cafeteria work-
ers to faculty and other 

employees of 
the universities, 
Blair said “we 
are equal to 
them … but we 
don’t feel that 
way. The col-
leges and the 
companies need 
to stand up and 
take care of the 
workers.”

Trish DeCas-
tro of Danbury, who works 
at WCSU, said her three chil-
dren have all gone to state 
colleges. 

“In this unpredictable time, 
many people are worried,” 
she said. “We don’t know 
if we have our health insur-
ance. If we don’t come back 
in August, that’s going to 
be a problem for our health 
insurance. And nobody gives 
us answers.”

Representatives for Sodexo 
and Compass Group could 
not be reached for comment.

Distributed by Tribune Content Agency.

Scotland teen to be honored virtually

CSU food workers 
are worried about 
the fall semester
Continued from Page 1

The workers are 
laid off each 
spring when 
the semester 
ends and go on 
unemployment.
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HARTFORD — Cassandra 
Callender, who was forced 
by Connecticut courts as a 
teenager to undergo chemo-
therapy for cancer, has died 
after a five-year battle with 
the disease, her mother said 

Thursday. She was 22.
Callender, of Windsor 

Locks, died Tuesday at 
home, where she had been in 
hospice care for four months, 
Jackie Fortin said.

“The cancer never went 
away,” Fortin said. “They 

said they saved her life. They 
lied. She suffered for five 
years. It was horrific. If you 
did that to your dog, you’d 
get arrested.”

A judge in 2015 ordered 
Callender, known as “Cas-
sandra C.” during her legal 

fight, to undergo chemother-
apy for Hodgkin’s lympho-
ma. She had refused treat-
ment, saying she didn’t want
to poison her body.

Callender disclosed in
2016 that a mass had been
found on her lungs. 

Callender, who was forced to have chemo, dies at 22


